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President Lawrie Nock 6230 3320 

Vice President Hugh Spencer 6236 3336 

Secretary Steve Cole 6255 8601 

Membership Secretary Pam Corbett 6297 7285 

Public Officer Ian McLeish 6230 3344 

Treasurer Brian Thomas 6253 8261 

Events Director Ron Scattergood 6236 3219 

Events Committee 
 

Ian McLeish 
Jannie Brown 
Mandy McAlister 
Hugh Spencer 

6230 3344 
6238 1594 
6297 4148 
62363 336 

Registrar  John Corbett 6297 7285 

Vehicle Inspector Albert Neuss 6297 6225 

Council Delegates Allan Boyd,      John Corbett 

Editor Maureen Scattergood 6236 3115 

Publishing Committee Krystyna McLeish, Geoff Rudd, Jane Nock,  
Jannie Brown, Paul Hogarth 

Property Officers Ray, Barbara Malam 6230 3663 

Webmaster Richard Marson 6230 3463 

Club Meetings are held at 8pm on 

the first Tuesday of each month 
(except January) at the Girl Guide 
Hall, Erin Street, Queanbeyan.   
 

Contributions should be submitted by the 
15th of the month for the following month's 
issue.  Articles covering events, members‘ 
experiences, automotive/mechanical items or 
photographs welcomed.  Photos will be 

returned. The editor reserves the right to 
accept, reject or modify any section of any 
article that has been submitted for 
publication.  
 

The opinions and views expressed in the 
articles published in The Wheel are wholly 
those of the respective authors, and not 
necessarily those of the Editor, or the 
Committee of the Southern Tablelands 
Heritage Automotive Restorers Club Inc.. 

Southern Tablelands Heritage Automotive 
Restorers Club 

PO Box 1420, Queanbeyan  NSW  2620 

/ƭǳō ²ŜōǎƛǘŜΥ  www.stharc.org.au 

/ƭǳō 9ƳŀƛƭΥ  stharc@australiamail.com 
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Next Meeting  
 

Tuesday 3rd August -  Starting at 8pm 
Girl Guide Hall Erin St Queanbeyan 
 
 

Please bring a plate for supper to share. All welcome a little bit earlier for 
a cuppa and a catchup 
 
Committee Meeting—Tuesday 17th August 8pm 
 
 

 

Next Events  
August 3rd—Annual General Meeting  
August 15th- Gymkhana and House Warming—McLeish‘s Gundaroo 
 
 

After Meeting Speaker August  
 

As the August Meeting is both the General Meeting as well as the Annual 
General Meeting, there will be no after meeting speaker. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
                  This is a real head turner—particularly for the Driver 

Club Notices 
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Minutes of Monthly Meeting 

 

 Minutes of Monthly Meeting  

 

Held 7 September 2010 at the Guide Hall, Queanbeyan 

Meeting Commenced:  8.03 p.m.   

Members Present: 23, Apologies: 7   Visitors:  0 

Minutes of Previous Meeting:  Accepted as issued in The Wheel.  Moved:  Pam 

Corbett, Seconded: Ian McLeish.  Carried. 

Correspondence In:   

7 membership renewals 

Drive Chatter Sep 10 

Eurobodalla CVMC newsletter Aug 10 

Get it together Aug 10 

Bush Telegraph Sep 10 

CACMC The Colonial Aug/Sep 10 

Hoota Coota Sep 10 

Service 1 statement Aug 10 

Gundagai AMC The Crank Handle Aug 10 

Cooma Monaro Historic Auto Club Aug 10 

ACT MCC - Bike torque newsletter Aug 10 

Rocky Road Aug 10 

Letter from Angelo Faenza - he has moved to Queensland 

The Broken Spoke VVMC Goulburn Sep 10 

Classic Lines Newsletter - CMC Wagga Sep 10 

Invitation - Shannons American Car Classic - Sun 3 Apr 2011 Queanbeyan 

Invitation - Yass Celebration of heritage motoring Sat 6th Nov 2010 

Invitation - Mudgee motorfest15-17 Oct 10 

Invitation - Uniting Church Spring Fair 23 Oct 10 

Invitation - Coortamundra Antique Motor Club 31st Birthday Sun 6th Feb 2011 

RTS - Se Light membership cards 

Insurance Renewal Notice - due 1 Oct 10 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Correspondence Out: Nil  

Presidentôs Report:  Lawrie Nock was absent on holidays overseas, and the Vice 

President, Allan Boyd stood in for the meeting.  Allan welcomed members to the 

meeting.  He asked members to consider nominating for two of the key positions that 

remain vacant from the AGM, namely Secretary and Events Director.  Allan also 

indicated that there are two unclaimed trophies for Ian Pyett and Simon and Jannie 

Brown. 

Treasurerôs Report:  Brian Thomas reported that the bank account balance is 

approximately $11,209 including the investment account, together with an additional 

$3-400 in feed paid tonight.   
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Coming Events 

GYMKHANA and HOUSE WARMING  

August 15th ñSunday  
The August event will be a dual event as a Car Gymkhana and House Warm-
ing at Ian & Krystyna  McLeish‘s  property, Gundaroo Road, Sutton. 
 

Meet at the Guide Hall 10 am to arrive at the farm around 10.30 am. 
 

The gymkhana will take place in the paddock near Ian‘s new shed to where 
we can retreat if the weather is against us.  
 

Several novelty events have been organised and will commence immediately 
after arrival at the farm.  Events will be continued after the BBQ lunch. If you 
have always wanted to spear an apple or spud with a stick whilst hanging out 
the window of your favourite car, then  this is definitely your great opportunity.  
 

Please Note  NONE of the events involve  speed or any manoeuvring likely to 
damage a vehicle or be of any danger to persons. 
 

A roll up on the scale of the Garage Crawl is sought.  This is the last event 
being organised by the outgoing Events crew – so we look forward to your 
company for what should be a most enjoyable and fun day. 
 

Ian & Krys have recently moved into their new house (and shed) and would 

like members to be their guests for a house warming as well as hosting the 

club event.  They are providing all food and look forward to your company. 

Contact  Ian Mc Leish  62303344 
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Club trophy winners for 2010  
Presentations were made during our BBQ at 
the Burra Park during our Garage Crawl ac-
tivities. 
 
Anything but a car  
Geoff Rudd 1969 Dodge Prime Mover                                
Sponsor  Motor Spares Fyshwick    
                                               
Most Dedicated Restorer     
Ian Pyett 
Sponsor  Better Tools Gowrie 
 
Most Original Vehicle        
Anne Scattergood 1968 Humber Super Snipe 
Sponsor  Apollo Batteries Queanbeyan      
                               
Hard Luck Award        
Simon & Jannie Brown 
Sponsor  Wynns Products Fyshwick 
 
 
Presidents Choice       
Maureen Scattergood    Magazine work. 
Sponsor  Steve & Elspeth Balough                                               
 
 
Restoration of the Year                      
Norm Betts  1934 Buick 
Sponsor  Capital Powder Coating Queanbeyan                     

 
 
 
Most Attendance   John & Ronda Cornwell 
Combined Meeting & Event attendance  
Sponsor  Seiffert Auto Queanbeyan                                          
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Garage Crawl  July 11 th 
Ron Scattergood 
 

This outing was one of the largest runs the club has ever had, a roll up 
of 38 vehicles (both club and modern) attended along with about 60 

people.  Included were several       
vehicles from both the Rover & Riley 
Clubs which were welcomed along. 
All four stops were of interest.  First 
stop was in Fernleigh Park at Chris 
Forsey‘s Rover Farm. 
Chris was as busy as a one legged 
man in a butt kicking contest, direct-
ing traffic and later on answering the 
many questions on the special     
Toyota that he is rebuilding on behalf 

of the owner.  This very rare machine is one of two known survivors of 
about 9 imported. 
 

Also of interest were the Alvi (I‘m told that is the plural of Alvis) and of 
course the many Rovers located within the farm boundaries.  A trip to 
the Forsey block is always a good look. 
Next stop was the Burra Park where the club trailer was waiting to   
provide lunch for attendees. The hall had been hired in case of         
unpleasant weather and lunch was taken by many inside.  During 
lunch, trophies were presented to winners by President Lawrie Nock. 
 

After lunch, it was off to ―Burravale‖, the Scattergood property holding 
about 80 vehicles, many of which have been brought in to save them 
being turned into Hyundai's. The lineup is mainly trucks with an        
occasional bus and a few cars thrown in.  The oldest vehicle in the 
lineup is a 1924 Thornycroft brought in from a deceased estate  in  
Sydney.  Some 
vehicles had in-
teresting pasts 
e.g. The Booro-
wa Dunny truck, 
a Bega Dunny 
truck, one of Reg 
Ansetts early      
Bedford Buses 
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and a 1963 Humber Super Snipe which 
was   formally a Commonwealth           
Ministerial car.  Also a 1946  Thornycroft 
which was bought off the Catholic 
Church. 
 

Creating interest were two farm vehicles, a 
1950 R series Bedford tanker which as a 
troop carrier saw service in the Korean 
War and a WW2 Studebaker 6 x 6 which is   
being tickled up for use as a farm truck. 
In the shed, Ron‘s current project, a 1955 De Soto 6 ton truck was on 
display along side Noddy, the 1953 Albion tipper.  The De Soto has 
had the upholstery and most of the panel beating completed.  Hoping 
it will be finished within 12 months.  
 

The family‘s lineup of club 
‗vehicles were all  on display, the 
1926 Hudson being closely scruti-
nised.  It has been in the Scatter-
good family for 40 years but has-
n‘t been seen around much lately. 
Last call of the day was the   
Stewart family property, located at 
the ―Burravale‖ front gate.  Terry 

has been collecting pub  paraphernalia for about 40 years and has 
included this in a pub he has built in the old stables.  Needing only a 
licence to operate, his ―shed‖ was the envy of all who saw it. 
Afternoon tea was served in the pub, a feast of Bacchanalian propor-
tions had been laid on by Mur-
ray, son-in-law of Terry & Lyn.  
Murray is a chef and his presen-
tation was enjoyed by all. 
 
The thanks of all present was 
conveyed to the hosts by Presi-
dent Lawrie to complete a great 
day out. 
The club‘s thanks go to all those 
who helped make this day out a 
memorable one. 
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STHARC FINANCIAL STATEMENT  

For the Year Ended 30th June 2010  
 
Income 
Member‘s fees             4,183 
Member‘s Raffles          493 
Trophy Sponsors       240 
Club Badges and Clothing     423 
Catering income net of costs     496 
Other         187 
 
Total Income             6,022 
 
Expenditure 
Insurances        515 
Club Events        679 
The Wheel Club Magazine           1,196 
Donation to Girl Guides      300 
Other         903 
 
Total Expenditure             3,593 
 
Surplus for year             2,429 
 
Notes (1) Statements prepared on cash accounting basis (2) Other income in-
cludes interest $48 and repayment of events float $88 (3) The Wheel expenses 
include postage flaot as fully expensed (4) Other expenses include website costs 
(208), trophies $207 and post box $88 

 
 
ASSETS AND LIABILITIES  
as at 30th June 2010 
Cash at Bank          10,002 
Club Events Trailer (estimate)          2,000 
Club Equipment, badges and clothing (estimate)           1,000 
 
Total Assets          13,000 
 
There were no known liabilities as at 30th June 2010 
 
Brian Thomas FCPA  
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Polo T-shirts $35 

Good sun protection Broad brimmed Hat $18 

Peaked Cap $18 

For your car a Must should be a Metal Badge $27 

Plastic Car Badge $8 

STHARC keyring $11 

Club name bars to suit the new CRS number 
plates - pair for cars 

$18 

Club name bars to suit the new CRS number 
plates – single for bikes 

$9 

Polar fleece pullover – adult $42 

Polar fleece vest – adult $32 

Polar fleece pullover – children $32 

Two-in-one jacket (new to our range) $75 

The following items are available for sale at 
our monthly meetings.   
 

Please let our property officers Ray and 
Barbara Mallam at a meeting or on phone 
6230 3663 if you would like to buy or try on 
any items.   
 

There are items for both Summer and Winter, 
so have a look at what is available. 
 

All clothing is embroidered with the STHARC 
logo. 

 

  STHARC Items Available  
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Club Treasurer 13th July 2010 

 
 
 

Notice is hereby given that  
the Annual General Meeting of the 

  
Southern Tablelands Heritage Automotive  

Restorers Club  
will be held at the clubrooms –  

Girl Guides Hall, Erin Street Queanbeyan  
 

on Tuesday 3
rd

 August 2010.   
 

A.G.M. will commence immediately following the reg-
ular monthly meeting  

which will commence at 8 pm. 
 
Nominations are called for the following positions 
 President                Events Director 
 Vice President         Events Committee x 4 
 Secretary              Vehicle Register 
 Treasurer           Vehicle Inspector 
 Editor                        Public Officer 
 Publishing Committee x 3       
 Membership Secretary  
 

 

Members please note. 
Under our constitution written nominations take  prec-

edence over nominations from the floor.  
 
 

Written nominations should reach the Secretary prior 
to the commencement of the AGM. 

 

Nominations from the floor will only be called for if    

no written nominations is received for a                   

particular position. 
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Nimmitabel Run 22 May 2010 - Jannie Brown                               

We set off just after 8 from the clubhouse via Burra and met the Scattergood's at 
Williamsdale.  From there we had a leisurely drive down to Nimmitabel where we 
had arranged with our Guides Chris and Ian from Nimmitabel to meet at the Police 
Station to visit the Court House and Lock-up museum.  Ian Blyton had arranged for 
the Memorial Hall to be open so we could visit the toilet and have a quick look inside 
the hall premises.  From there we went into the Court House and Lock-up museum 
and we were given a short talk of the Local Police History of Nimmitabel and some     
details on other stations in the local area including Braidwood.  Chris and Bob (the 
police officer who started the museum) spoke to us about the museum and          
history. The Lock-up consisted of 2cells and an exercise yard.  The exercise yard 
was uncovered so in winter it would have been very cold.  There was a story that at 
one time a man had been left in the exercise yard for about 4 days and when they 
had come and checked on him he was frozen to death.  From there we crossed the 
road to the Geldmacher Museum where we saw more of the history of the area, the 
old flour mill and the history of the bush nurse in Nimmitabel, photos from the 
schools and other snippets of information.                                                                    
We then proceeded to the Nimmitabel Public School where Chris talked about the 
history of the school and it's beginnings.  It now has only about 30 students.  The 
two original stone buildings and the residence are still very similar to what they were 
in the 60's and are heritage classified.  The old original school building from the 
McLaughlan Railway camp was transferred to the same site as the Public School  
That building is still there similar to how it was in the 60's.  Chris had a lot of the old 
school photos for us to see and she also showed us the Roll of Honour which she 
has compiled beautifully over the last 3 years (there is only one other in the world 
and she has also prepared that one) which lists all the pupils that have attended the 
school since it first opened.  It lists the pupils, their parents, their grades, and where 
they went to when they left the school.          

Some of us continued on to view inside the Catholic Church while some others went 
for a cup of coffee and some shopping.  We then regrouped at the Nimmitabel 
Country Club for a talk on the history of Nimmitabel and some interesting information 
about the village in present times.  The talk was presented by Ian Blyton and we 
thank him for his time, hospitality and his guidance and help through the day.  We 
then continued on with a very nice lunch and slices and coffee/tea which was organ-
ised by Pat Nichols and her helpers of the Country Club.  We also thank everyone 
else involved at the Country Club.  After lunch we proceeded onto the old flour mill 
(via the former home of Jannie's family).  Ian had arranged for the key of the mill so 
we were able to go inside.  The last stop was to the Church of England to view the 
new stained glass windows recently installed there.  Unfortunately the key was not 
where it should have been so we were unable to go inside but we were still able to 
view the windows from the outside.  After chatting outside the church for some time 
the group disbanded and some went on for coffee and shopping.  It was a most   
enjoyable and full day. 
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Battle of Waterloo 20 June 2010  
Chris Forsey 
 

Well, what a great day out!  The an-
nual French/British gathering of car 
clubs by Lake Burley Griffin in Can-
berra was a success.  Unlike last 
year which saw overcast skies and 
scattered rain, this year it was bright 
and sunny – a perfect winters day. 
 

As is my want, I had a slow start and 
didn‘t leave home until about 9.30am, ar-
riving at the venue around 10am.  Enroute I caught up with the Boyd‘s 
on Canberra Ave and, by some miracle of timing, we arrived at the ven-
ue at the same time as the Sutton/North Canberra contingent headed by 
the Nock‘s.   Already there was a great display of vehicles lined up – a 
few French cars on the high ground backing onto the National Library, 
facing an ever growing contingent of British cars on the lake foreshore.  
Final numbers were French – 39 v British 64.  A success for the British 
side which is a first for this event as the French cars have in the past 
outnumbered the British. 
 

I came to the event wearing more than one ‗hat‘.  As area coordinator 
for the Rover Owners Club I was hopeful that we would get a few Rov-
er‘s into battle – and we did with a small (but perfectly formed!) display 
of cars representing the Rover marque.  Great to see a large turn out 
from STHARC including: 
Jane Nock - 1960 Bentley 
Laurie Nock - 1973 Rolls Royce Corniche 
Chris Forsey - 1969 Jensen Interceptor 
Brian and Benita Thomas - 1965 Rover 3L Coupe 
Allan and Chris Boyd - 1962 Vauxhall Velox 
John and Rhonda Winnett - 1968 Austin Cambridge 
Peter Jessup - 1949 Aerial VG-500 
Joe and Maureen Vavra - 1949 Austin Sheerline 
Stef van der Plaat  - 1954 Armstrong Siddeley 
John Corbet - (modern) 
 

As usual there was a great diversity of cars on show to make the day 
interesting.  On the French side it was good to see a range of Peugeots 
including 203, 403 and 404 - models which I remember were still rela-
tively common well into the late 1970‘s.  Later vehicles include a beauti-
fully presented 604, several 205s (which seem to be attracting younger 
drivers) and 405/406 variants including the pretty 406 Pininfarina de-
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signed coupe.  Renaults were represented by examples from the 12, 16, Fue-
go ranges, and a number of ‗hot hatch‘ moderns.  The Citroen owners provid-
ed a fantastic range of ‗D‘ series vehicles including two Safari estates.  Also 
on display was a Light 15, 2CV, GS and several modern examples. 
 

On the British side, there was an immense range of marques from vintage 
Frazer-Nash to modern (ish) Jaguar/Range Rover models.  There was even 
an MG ZT 260 estate – rare in Australia as only 20 or so of these V8 engined 
vehicles built on the Rover/MG chassis circa 2004 made it to our shores.  
However, the predominance of British vehicles on show dated from the 
1950/60/70s era.  Unlike the Terribly British Day where one might expect to 
see clubs roll up in good numbers, this event has a nice community feel about 
as cars and their owners are intermingled.  Mini‘s parked beside Jaguars and 
MGs beside Rolls Royces.  The class divide that may have existed in the 
1960s does not appear to exist in this environment.  Amongst the display I 
spied at least two Morris Major Elite‘s and a Morris 1100 – both of which used 
to dominated the roads in their respective eras, but not so now. 
 

However it was a Jaguar Mk4 – 1.5 litre – with its massive wire wheels that 
caught my attention.  I remember seeing one of these in the Moruya (NSW) 
wreckers in the late 1970‘s and pleading with my father that he should buy it 
(despite the fact that it only had 3 wheels).  He wisely left it there, along with 
several Rover 90‘s that we had originally gone to inspect.  The Jaguar on 
show on Sunday was a reminder of the immediate post-war era when the  
British motoring industry was trying to get back on its feet, but the car still had 
the pre-war overtones in terms of design, and delightful features such as the 
rear blind activated by the driver via a cord that ran through the headlining.  
The rear blind seems to have gone in and out of favour in terms of modern 
car design, but can still be found fitted to some of the new European offerings.  
Gone though is the cord in the headlining, replaced by an electric motor and a 
switch on the dash board.  All in all, another great day out! 
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1975 Chev Monza 2 + 2 h body  
Owners Ian & Sharyn Scattergood  
 

I imported this car from the USA after  
purchasing it off ebay in 2008, it took   
approximately 8 months to get here from 
the time of purchase till its arrival.  The 
car was imported through Smiths         
International, I highly recommend this 
company, they were highly professional. 
 
 

At the time of my wife seeing car on ebay, she was quite adamant that car 
was ugly.  However, when we went to  collect the said car from the     
shipping yard in Sydney, upon rolling out of the large shed with the V8 
humming away, her eyes lit up and she made the comment ―gee its not so 
bad after all‖ I was highly amused at this comment, so up to this point she 
thought car was hideous. 
 
 

The H body series Monza were made from 1974 to 1980, they were also 
available as Buick Skyhawks, Chev Vegas & Oldsmobile.  They were also 
available in station wagon form and town coupe.  Originally designed to 
have a rotary engine fitted to them, GM dropped this prototype engine  
because of unreliability and being extremely thirsty.  Mazda were also  
experiencing the same problems with their rotary engines of the same era.  
These cars were then fitted with four cylinders, V6‘s, V8‘s in combinations 
of 262 cubic ―and 350 cubic‖ available in the race car version. 
 
 

Gearboxes were available in 4 speed, 5 speed and 3 speed automatic 
(the turbo 350 prototype).  Diffs were also available with a posi-loc centre 
and are a Salisbury type rear end.  In the states a racing version of the H 
body called the Imca was available similar to our A9xL34XU1 Toranas. 

These cars were raced very successfully 
all over the world, including   winning the 
La Mans 24 hour race, with many other 
race victories all over the world.  Peter 
Brock also raced them in Australia and 
New Zealand in the late 70‘s and 80‘s.   
 

The Imsa version came with 5 stud    
larger diameter wheels, and the speed-
way cars with over half of the H body 
cars in Australia being race car versions.   
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I am currently restoring another 1977 H body Imca Monza, it is just an-
other pride and joy in my shed, which I hope to race before I get too old 
to steer it. 
 

I am the third owner of my car, the two previous owners living in Oregon 
USA.  The original owner was Paul Pace and he purchased the vehicle 
from Gossett Chevrolet in Sutherin, Oregon on the 28th Feb 1975, he 
lived in Salim Oregon.  The original stock number of the vehicle is      33
-75259, and I received all the original ownership papers when I      pur-
chased the car.   
 

The second owner that I purchased the car from was Mr Fouts of 
Roswall, Oregon.  He purchased the car from Mr Pace as a graduation 
gift for his son, only to find that his son had no interest in the car and he 
was looking for a Datsun Skyline (absolutely no taste at all).  Mr Fouts 
resprayed the car white & black from its original pale yellow colour.  I 
then bought the car off Mr Fouts through a third party. 
 
 

This car is  an original match-
ing numbers low mileage 
American muscle car, with the 
only modification from factory 
original being the larger      
diameter 5 stud wheels (which 
were available on the Imca 
version).  These were fitted to 
this vehicle in the late 70‘s by 
the original owner of the    
vehicle Mr Pace.  These    
replaced   the 13‖ 4 stud 
wheels which were notorious 
for metal fatigue in the V8 versions.  
 
 

Can you imagine driving one of these vehicles with 13‖,5‖ wide rims in 
the wet with over 350hp in a car weighing just over one tonne? It would 
be a lively experience.  It is no wonder the wheels fatigued, particularly 
as one of the options available on the V8s were turbo chargers. 
 

My interests in Monzas started in the late 70‘s and early 80‘s when I pit 
crewed on one driven by Brian Norman at Tralee speedway.  I have also 
owned a 1980 V6 version which was shipped in from Japan.  
 

At the same time that I purchased the current Monza , I also purchased 
a 1976 version out of California with the person selling me the car     



Page 20                  The Wheel 

disappearing with car and money.  Luckily I had paid for the car with my 
credit card.  With some persistence, Visa tracked the vender down and 
sent a tow truck around 
manned by a couple of   
heavies.  These lads took 
possession of the car and 
delivered it to the shipping 
agents.  Visa in USA takes 
vendors not supplying goods 
seriously and from the ser-
vice I received, I can now   
thoroughly recommend    
paying for goods by this 
method. This car was sold off 
one week after its arrival in 
Australia. 
 

Since my white Monza arrived in Australia I  have replaced the  
American lap belts with Australian seatbelts, fitted child restraints and 
Australian compliant lighting and many small jobs to bring it up to stand-
ard.  This car has been fully engineered by Marloc Engineering in 
Queanbeyan and passed with flying colours, including the wheels.  
 

When Albert Neuss inspected the vehicle for registration by coincidence 
one of the bosses of the RTA was there at the same time and he was 
very impressed with the motor vehicle and I‘m told had no issues with 
the car. 
 

The H body Monza is the car that the hatchback Torana was modelled 
off, the V6 motors used in these cars was the basis of the V6          
Commodore motor and the torque tube diff was used in many other GM 
vehicles like Comaros. 
 

The Monza is an original American muscle car, different to most other 
club cars.  Concessional registration is held through a Canberra based 
Club, STHARC is the number 2 Club for registration purposes. 
The importation of this car was a drawn out affair, but to have something 

so different has made  the exercise worth while. 

And Sharyn is even started to get used to sitting in the driver‘s seat as a 
passenger (the car still being left hand drive) and has also changed her 
mind and was heard recently describing the Monza as ―rather nice‖. 
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IMPORTANT  

NEW CHILD RESTRAINT REGULATIONS  
Don Turvey—CHMC/RTA Liason Officer 
 

There are no exemptions for Historic Vehicles to compliance with the 
new Child Restraint Regulations. This applies to vehicles on HCRS 
and full registration. From 1st July, 2010 operators who fail top com-
ply risk a $253 fine and loss of 3 demerit points 
 

The new Child restraint laws require children from birth up to the age of 7 to 
be appropriately restrained in a motor vehicle with a suitable child restraint. 
The new regulations derive from the Australian road Rules approved by the 
Minister of Transport from all States. 
 

WHAT DO THE REGULATIONS REQUIRE 
ü If the vehicle was manufactured with seatbelt anchorages, seatbelts must 

be fitted 
ü If seat belts are fitted to the vehicle approved child restraints must be 

used as per the specific regulations below 
ü If the vehicle was manufactured without seatbelt anchorages there is no 

requirement to fit seatbelts 
 

Specifically the new laws will require children 
ü Up to the age of 6 months to be restrained in a rearward facing child   

restraint (eg infant capsule) 
ü From 6 months until the age of 4 to be restrained in either a rearward or 

forward facing child restraint (eg child safety seat) 
ü From 4 years until the age of 7 to be restrained in either a forward facing 

child restraint or booster seat restrained by a correctly adjusted and    
fastened seatbelt or child safety harness 

 

The new laws also deal with the issue of children sitting in the front seat of 
a vehicle 
ü Children up to 4 years of age must be restrained in the rear of the vehicle 

(where the vehicle has 2 or more rows of seats) and 
ü Children aged between 4 and 7 years will not be permitted to sit in the 

front seat unless all other seating positions are already occupied by    
children under 7. 

Note: 
ü If no seatbelts are fitted to the vehicle, it is an offence to carry children 

under 7 years of age in the vehicle 
ü It is legal to carry a child aged 7-16 years in a vehicle that does not     

require seatbelts to be fitted 
 
continued on page 26 
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Motoring life 
Lawrie Nock 
 

It was a bit of a disappointment to discover that our withdrawal from 
the Broken Hill run could have been avoided with a bit more    
knowledge.  We managed to get a few things done in the week of 
travelling we missed out on and managed to pick up a bonus on 
Sunday. 
 
During the week I spoke to John Corbett and the subject of the    
display at the Motoring Life Museum in Wollongong came up.  Not 
everyone was going to be in West Wyalong on Sunday morning but 
Jane had taken on another commitment for Sunday so she couldn‘t 
participate in anything else. 
 
When we checked the arrangements with the Museum we discov-
ered that the event was being held for the opening of the Brabham 
Room and that Sir Jack was going to do the official opening.  John 
and I decided that we would make a run for the coast.  The          
organizers wanted us to be there before 9.00 am and John had a 
family commitment in Goulburn late afternoon so we decided to go 
in one car.  A spirit of adventure bordering on daring placed us in 
the Corniche. 
 
Why we left at 5.00 am 
seemed a good question 
when we arrived at the mu-
seum before 8.00 am but it 
was a lovely drive with very 
little traffic.  The Corniche 
behaved very well. 
 
On arrival we obtained a pre-
mium parking spot in keeping 
with our efforts and headed 
off to enjoy bacon and egg 
rolls and the museum.  As 
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the time for the big official 
opening neared we       
discovered that the line up 
of speakers included     
motoring writer Pedr Davis 
and John Tauranac.             
 
Ignorance is bliss and I 
had never heard of this 
chap but John was very 
impressed.  Apparently he 
was one of the guiding 
technical lights who 
helped to make the    
Brabham team world 
class.  John managed a 
couple of caps with team signatures, met a number of friends and 
extended family and kept a photographic record of the event. 
 
The museum itself is a wonderful facility.  It is all done by voluntary 
labour.  Maintaining the effort must be a challenging task.  There are 
plenty of interesting vehicles on display supported by a wide range 
of memorabilia items.  More than 100 outside entries made for a 
very interesting look at motoring life.  University of Wollongong had 
a couple of its go-kart type developmental cars on display and there 
were three Brabham racers to remind us what it was all about.  A tin 
Lizzy, a few other pre WWII cars, some very nicely restored early 
post was cars, Daimlers, Jaguars, MGs, Studebakers, Minis, some 
of the big Yanks, a Volvo, a Masserati, some very nice Fords, and a 
stack of Holdens.  We had the best Rolls there – the absence of any 
competition is an advantage. 
 
By about 1.30 participants were on their way out and we joined 
them.  It is less than a three hour drive each way along and through 
attractive countryside.  The museum has enough to keep an        
enthusiast going for several hours but can be viewed reasonably          
effectively for most people within a few hours.  It is a run worth doing 
even as a one day run any time the opportunity arises. 
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Special Notes 
 

Members are reminded that annual fees are due and 
payable by June 30th.  Please bring your money to  the  
meeting or post to the Club at PO Box 1420 Queanbeyan 2620.  An-
nual fees are $45. 
Please note that if you aren‘t financial by June 30th, your concessional 
registration is automatically voided. Your co-operation is requested. 
 
Among the attendees at the garage crawl were Noel & Colleen    
Templeman.  Looking at Noel, its hard to see that he was ever sick.  
Noel‘s sojourn in the Broken Hill Hospital and the subsequent        
recovery period has made him a new man.  Great to see the Anglia 
out as one of the vehicles checking out the garage crawl sites. 
Most say a couple of weeks lazing around in Broken Hill didn‘t do  
Colleen any harm either. 
 

Ken Herne has taken delivery of his new toy, recently arrived from the 
U.S.ofA.  The Buick came ashore in Melbourne and Ken reports a 
pleasant drive back to Canberra.  Look forward to  seeing this one on 
a club outing soon. 
 

When members arrived at the Stewart property, it was noticeable that 
members eyes went in one of two directions.  The men‘s eyes were 
up high, trying to take in the vast amount of pub items.  The ladies 
eyes seemed to be on a lower level – directly at the banquet on the 
table.  The food was arranged as a work of art, almost a pity to  eat it. 
 

One of our members tells me he is now inspired after seeing Terry‘s 
pub.  On his property he has a  building which he says would lend 
itself to pub conversion.  Only has to convince his wife – she has 
been pushing for demolition.  Time will tell who  wins. 
 

The Celebration of Heritage Motoring is on again in Yass on 6th     
November.  Organiser Glenda Snape of the Yass AMC has a full 
weekend planned.  This event has grown into a very worthwhile event 
and club members attendance is recommended. 
 

Members please note that there will be no Marques in the Park this 

year.  The ACT Council was unable to find a club prepared to host 

this event, so it has been removed from  this years events calendar  

 

Out and About 
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Austins Over Australia Rally - Forbes  

22 - 25 April 2011  

Joe Vavra advises that the usually most enjoyable Austins Over Aus-

tralia Rally is filling fast. It is essential accommodation bookings are 

made immediately to avoid missing out. For details contact either Joe 

Vavra or the Rally Director - Don Grant (02) 4862 5803 email: 

AOA2011@amvcnsw.com.au  

website: www.amvcnsw.com.au and click on AOA2011 link          

http://www.amvcnsw.com.au/aoa/index.html for those needing a    

registration form                                                                               

And remember …….You Buy a Car - You Invest in an Austin"  

Members Attention is drawn to the article on child restraints reprinted 

from the Bush Telegraph. The implications of these new laws    prob-

ably have not yet filtered through to many members and I feel the 

subject needs discussion at club level.  

The law is a one size fits all law which usually means that only the 

public service is happy with it. For instance, having a grand daughter 

under 7 (just) I can‘t give her a ride in Polly, Noddy, the Hudson or the 

Studebaker Waggonaire. Over the last years she has survived travel-

ling in all of these vehicles. As stated in the Bush telegraph article. 

The RTA cannot/will not grant exemptions. 

The number of concessional registrations as a percentage of total 

NSW Registrations is minuscule. The number of Concessionally    

registered vehicles without seat belts would only be a small           

proportion of those total concessional registrations. 

Our Historic vehicles are usually used at low speeds on low traffic 

days (weekends) and are used for family outings, which includes kids 

and grandkids. 

Lets get the club to tell the Bush Council our concerns and also do as 

listed in the article, have a talk to your local member of Parliament on 

the subject. 
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NEW CHILD RESTRAINT REGULATIONS  
Continued from page 21 
 
Fitting after market seat belts to an historic vehicle not manufactured 
with seatbelt mounts would allow children under 7 to travel in historic 
vehicles but would make the vehicle ineligible for NSW HCRS and it 
would have to be engineer certified for full NSW rego 
 
For the Future 
Since this new regulation has been adopted in principle, and to the 
letter by all States, the NSW RTA cannot/will not give an exemption 
for historic vehicles. It is a national initiative and must be negotiated 
on a National level by the AHMF if we are to seek and gain an      
exemption for historic vehicles without seatbelt mounts as original 
equipment. Obviously historic vehicles with seatbelt mounts must 
comply with the regulation. 
 
The Council are seeking exemption of historic vehicles—at least   
certain categories of historic vehicles—from the Child Restraint   reg-
ulations so that young children can legally be carried in vehicles not 
manufactured with seat belt mounts. 
 
In the meantime, historic vehicle operators are encouraged to contact 
their local member of Parliament for support of an exemption and to 
lobby the Minister for Transport 
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Repairs to all makes and models, including LPG vehicles. 
NSW & LPG Rego Inspections 
 
 

33 KENDALL AVE  Ph.:6297 8557       

QUEANBEYAN 2620 Fax:6299 3800 

        Seiffert Automotive  

 
All types of mechanical work done to most 

makes and models of vehicles. 
Authorised Inspection Station NSW & 

ACT. 
 

Albert & Andrew Neuss  
8 Endurance Ave Queanbeyan 

02 6297 6225 

 Capital Diesel Service  
Diesel fuel injection specialist 

 
John and Pam Corbett 

pco04198@bigpond.net.au 
Ph. 6297 7285 

Mob.: 0412 295 177 
  8 Lily Place Queanbeyan 2620 

THANK YOU  

Thank you this month from the editor to  Ron Scattergood, John and Pam 
Corbett, Chris Forsey, Jannie Brown,  Joe Vavra, Barbara Malam, Stephen 
Cole, Lawrie and Jane Nock, Rod Lawson  for their contributions to another 
issue, and to our printing and collating team –John and Ronda Cornwell, 
Geoff Rudd, Krystyna McLeish, Jane Nock, Jannie Brown and Paul Ho-

garth . 
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